The Highland Council

Minutes of Meeting of the Economy and Infrastructure Committee held Remotely on Wednesday, 4 November 2020 at   10.30 am.
	Present:



	Mr R Balfour 
Mr B Boyd 
Mr I Brown
Mrs C Caddick 

Mrs H Carmichael

Mr K Gowans

Mr J Gray
Mr A Henderson


	Mr D Louden

Mr A MacInnes

Mr C Munro

Mr D Rixson

Mrs T Robertson 

Mr P Saggers

Ms N Sinclair



	Non-Members also present:
Ms J Barclay

Mr A Baxter

Mr R Bremner

Mrs M C Davidson

Mr J Finlayson (am only)

Ms E Knox
Mr B Lobban (am only)

Mr J McGillivrary


	Mr G MacKenzie

Mrs A MacLean

Mr D Macpherson
Mr H Morrison

Mr R MacWilliam (am only)
Ms M Smith (am only)
Mr B Thompson (am only)


	In attendance:

Executive Chief Officer Environment and Infrastructure


An asterisk in the margin denotes a recommendation to the Council.  All decisions with no marking in the margin are delegated to Committee.

  Mrs T Robertson in the Chair

Business
1. Apologies for Absence

Leisgeulan
Apologies for absence were intimated from Mr W Mackay, Mr D MacLeod and Mr A Sinclair. 
2. Declarations of Interest

Foillseachaidhean Com-pàirt
The Committee NOTED the following declarations of interest:-
Item  6 – Mr D Rixson and Mrs T Robertson (non financial)  

Item 5 – Mr D Louden (financial)  and Ms N Sinclair (non financial)

Item 8 – Mr D Rixson  and Mr K Gowans (non financial)

Item 12 – Mrs T Robertson (non financial)

Item 13 – Mr A Henderson (non-financial)

Item 14 - Mr D Rixson (non financial)

Item 16 - Mr D Rixson (non financial)

Item 21 - Mr D Rixson (non financial)
Item  22 – Mr J McGillivray, Mr D Rixson and Mrs T Robertson (non financial)
3. Good News
Naidheachdan Matha
The Chair informed Members of a list of good news and outstanding achievements, which was NOTED by the Committee.

4. Development and Infrastructure Service Revenue Budget - Monitoring 


Sgrùdadh Buidseat Teachd-a-steach Seirbheis an Leasachaidh is a’ Bhun-structair 


There had been circulated Report No. ECI/25/20 dated 14 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.

During discussion, the following main points were considered:-

· information was sought and provided on the following, with further discussion to take place outwith the meeting if more detail was required:-

· figures for school transport showed a £3.5m expenditure for the first half of the financial year which suggested there remained £10m to be spent in the second half;

· there had been an £81k profit from car parks in the first half of the year but a projected loss of £250k in the second.  This was surprising because the Council had stopped charging for car parks during the first half of the year but had since resumed;

· Harbours showed a £1.1m profit in the first half of the year but just under £500k was projected for the second half; and 

· appreciation was expressed for the decision to facilitate, since August 2020, the weekly, instead of fortnightly, return home of pupils from the islands who stayed in the school hostel at Mallaig.

The Committee NOTED:-

i. the more detailed reporting of gross income and gross expenditure to improve scrutiny of net budgets as set out in the Appendices;
ii. the Revenue Monitoring position for the period to 30 September 2020;
iii. net spend at the end of quarter 2, totaled £12.053m;
iv. based on the best available information to date, a service budget gap of £11.847m is forecast to end 2020/21;
v. many areas of the Service rely on income to pay for services and this was significantly disrupted this year because of covid impacts. A loss of income is the key driver of the Service’s budget gap;
vi. the budget gap may change positively or negatively depending on:  applying expenditure and recruitment controls, aligning services to meet budget savings agreed;  income recovery in 2020/21; and
vii. further adjustments will be made in future quarterly reporting to reflect the updated apportionment of costs and savings across the new structure.

5. Town Centre Fund
Maoin Meadhan a’ Bhaile

Declarations of Interest 
Mr D Louden declared a financial interest in this item as a Director of an organisation that had been a financial beneficiary and left the meeting during the discussion.
Ms N Sinclair declared a non-financial interest in this item as a Director of Wick Development Trust but, having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that her interest did not preclude her from taking part in the discussion
There had been circulated Report No. ECI/26/20 dated 20 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.

During discussion, the following main points were considered:-

· with reference to paragraph 6.2.3 which stated, ‘if a grant eligibility issue does arise and the area committee goes against report recommendation in this respect, then the matter is referred to the Executive Chief Officer (Infrastructure and Environment) (ECO), in consultation with the Chair and Vice Chair of the Economy and Infrastructure Committee’, it was explained this should have referred to the ECO in consultation with the Area Committee Chair. However, following concern being voiced by several Members, it was proposed instead that any such issues be referred to a special meeting of the relevant Area Committee;

· following concern being expressed that Members would have no prior knowledge of the proposed projects prior to them being presented to the Area Committee, it was explained there would be prior consultation with local Members via Ward Business Meetings; and

· it was clarified that all projects would have to meet the relevant Scottish Government criteria.

The Committee AGREED:-

i. that an area based approach was adopted to manage this additional Town Centre Fund grant offer with decision-making as detailed in section 6.2 and proposed area allocations as detailed in Appendix 1 of the report; and
ii. that paragraph 6.2.3 of the report be amended to state, ‘if a grant eligibility issue does arise and the area committee goes against report recommendation in this respect, then the matter is referred to a special meeting of the relevant area committee’ rather than to the Executive Chief Officer (Infrastructure and Environment), in consultation with the Chair and Vice Chair of the Economy and Infrastructure Committee.
6. Strategic Housing Investment Plan 
Plana Tasgaidh Taigheadais Ro-innleachdail        
Declarations of Interest:
Mr D Rixson declared non-financial interests in this item as the Council’s representative to Lochaber Housing Association and the Isle of Rum Community Trust but, having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that his interest did not preclude his involvement in discussion.
Mrs T Robertson declared a non-financial interest in this item as a Council appointee to the Highland Housing Association but having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that her interest did not preclude her from taking part in the discussion.   
There had been circulated Report No. ECI/27/20 dated 26 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.

During discussion, the following main issues were considered:-

· the report was welcomed and attention drawn to the risk of under-delivery of housing targets, partly due to the Covid-19 crisis. It was suggested that consideration be given to obtaining planning permission for further housing on Council-owned land to help meet targets, with particular reference to shortages in Inverness and the market being developer-led. It was important to try to reduce the long housing waiting list;

· there was a limited pool of contractors and it was preferable to prioritise local contractors or sub-contractors. During times of recession developers were usually more willing to increase the Affordable Housing element of a development;

· attention was drawn to the different housing challenges in different areas of the Highlands. Innovative technology could be useful when building in challenging locations. Lobbying for infrastructure funding was vital;

· changing demographics required consideration, noting that Highland was becoming increasingly popular partly as a result of the Covid-19 crisis. The ageing population was a key issue; and

· reference was made to the Inner Moray Firth Local Development Plan, for which the main issues report was being taken to relevant Area Committees for comment.

The Committee:-

i. APPROVED the Strategic Housing Investment Plan, and that it be submitted to the Scottish Government in draft form pending consideration by Area Committees, all as included within Appendix 1 of the report; and
ii. NOTED the planned investment programme as included within Appendix 2 of the report.
7. Struan Hotel, Carrbridge - Compulsory Purchase Order
Taigh-òsta an t-Sruthain, Drochaid Chàrr - Òrdugh Ceannachd Èigneachail
There had been circulated Report No. ECI/28/20 dated 5 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.

Members voiced support for the proposal, referring to the community backing for it, the possible danger the building presented, the opportunities that could be realised by its redevelopment and the need to send a clear message to owners of buildings that were left derelict for significant periods of time.

The Committee AGREED to:-

i. recommend that Council resolve to make a Compulsory Purchase Order (CPO) to acquire the Struan House Hotel, Carrbridge under Sections 9 and 10 of the Housing (Scotland) Act 1987; 

ii. authorise the Head of Development and Regeneration to continue to undertake negotiation to acquire the Struan House Hotel by agreement and, failing agreement, to undertake negotiation through the District Valuer of any claims for compensation; and

iii. require the Head of Development and Regeneration to report back to Council in the event that the compulsory purchase cannot proceed for any reason.

8. Inverness and Highland City Region Deal Update
Cunntas às Ùr mu Chùmhnant Baile Roinne Inbhir Nis agus na Gàidhealtachd
Declarations of Interest: 
Mr D Rixson declared a non-financial interest in this item as the Council’s representative to Lochaber Housing Association but, having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that his interest did not preclude his involvement in discussion.
Mr K Gowans declared a non-financial interest in this item as he sometimes worked with UHI Life Sciences but, having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that his interest did not preclude his involvement in discussion.
There had been circulated Report No. ECI/29/20 dated 14 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.

During discussion, the following main points were considered:-

· there was a need to improve the clarity of reporting and this would be further discussed offline;

· it was important to have specific allocated resources for programme management;

· in relation to the management of projects, improved focus on the delivery of objectives would be appreciated. These were scrutinised in more detail by the Monitoring Group and some projects were managed in partnership with other organisations;

· the importance of digital connectivity was emphasised, especially in relation to remote and rural communities, with information being sought and provided on the possible use of new technology. A brief summary was provided on the R100 project for the rollout of full fibre broadband, with many of the issues being complex and further information awaited from the R100 Project Board. Attention was drawn to government grant schemes to allow local communities to try to improve their broadband connections. It was hoped a contract would be signed with BT by the end of the year, following delays due to legal issues;
· the need to improve employability and skills was highlighted especially in relation to retaining young people in Highland;
· expanded information in relation to the previous spend profile was requested for future reports, this also to be presented to the Monitoring Group;
· information was sought, and provided, on the alternative activities of Newton Rooms staff while the rooms had been closed due to Covid-19. It was anticipated some might re-open in 2021;

· specific questions on specific issues during debate would be helpful, as would the allocation of one officer as a point of contact for Members, and to consider a further Members’ briefing;

· information was sought on the permanence of the Portree and Plockton pop-up Newton Rooms but none was available at present;

· in response to concern about slippage on the costs in relation to the life sciences project, information was being sought from the consultants on how to bring the costs back within budget and the matter of funding for this had been discussed at an HIE Board meeting; and

· in response to a query about the A9 and A96 projects, it was explained these remained in the programme as far as was known, albeit at different stages, with the East Link being further ahead.

The Committee:-
i. NOTED progress with the Inverness and Highland City-Region Deal during 2020;

ii. AGREED to include in future reports expanded information in relation to the previous spend profile; and

iii. AGREED to allocate one officer as a point of contact for Members on this issue and to consider a further Members briefing.

9. Opportunity Cromarty Firth – Freeport Bid
Cothrom Linne Mhoireibh – Tairgse Shaor-chalaidh
There had been circulated Report No. ECI/30/20 dated 14 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.

During discussion, the following main points were considered:-

· Members expressed support for the opportunity and considered it significant enough that a final decision was presented to the full Council, given its strategic importance;

· the important role hydrogen played in helping the Council meet its 2025 carbon targets was highlighted;

· issues that should be taken into consideration included environmental factors, pay and conditions for port workers, pressure on roads and infrastructure and the effects on local people such as increased traffic, noise pollution and the scale of the development; and

· it was important the opportunity did not become a political issue and the potential benefits to the whole Highland economy were emphasised.

The Committee:-

i. NOTED the work being undertaken by the consortium in seeking to work together for businesses and communities in the area, and the potential Highland-wide benefits as outlined in the Council’s approved indicative Regional Spatial Strategy (irrespective of the Freeport element);
ii. NOTED the engagement that had been undertaken to date;
iii. AGREED for officers to continue to engage with the Opportunity Cromarty Firth project to help realise the ambitions for the area; 
iv. AGREED to continue to assess the merits or otherwise of seeking Freeport status subject to further dialogue with Scottish Government and consideration of the results from socio-economic analysis; and
v. AGREED the final decision on the Freeport Bid be submitted to the Council rather than the Economy and Infrastructure Committee.
10. Proposed Changes to Pre-Application Consultation Requirements in Planning – Consultation Response

Atharrachaidhean a Thathar a’ Moladh do Riatanasan Comhairleachaidh Ro-iarrtais ann an Dealbhadh – Freagairt Co-chomhairle

There had been circulated Report No. ECI/31/20 dated 12 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.

It was suggested that the options detailed did not cover the entire population, noting there were people in remote communities isolating due to Covid-19 and, without internet, mail drops should be considered in additional to electronic communication or relying on notices in local shops etc.

The Committee:-

i. NOTED the key proposals set out in the Proposed Changes to Pre-Application Consultation Requirements in Planning consultation document; and
ii. AGREED to homologate the submitted response, at Appendix 1 of the report.
11. Application for an Order to Exempt Access Rights during the construction of a Wind Turbine Development at Limekiln, Reay
Iarrtas airson Òrdugh gus Còraichean Inntrigidh a Shaoradh fhad ’s a thathar a’ togail Leasachadh Crann-gaoithe aig an Àth-aoil, Meadhrath
There had been circulated Report No. ECI/32/20 dated 10 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.

Members voiced support for the views of Caithness Community Council and the local community that it was unreasonable and without justification to close public access on the core path for the length of time required. It would also set a concerning precedent.

The Committee REJECTED the Section 11 Order to exclude public access rights for a period of 2 years and not forward the application to Scottish Ministers thereby requiring the developer to facilitate open public access on the core path whilst construction of the wind farm takes place. 

12. Uig Harbour Redevelopment - Update
Ath-leasachadh Caladh Ùige – Cunntas às Ùr

Declaration of Interest - Mrs T Robertson declared a non-financial interest in this item as a Council appointee to the Highland Housing Association but having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that her interest did not preclude her from taking part in the discussion. 
There had been circulated Report No. ECI/33/20 dated 9 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment. 

During discussion, the following main points were considered:-

· concern was expressed at the lack of clarity on the overall budget, noting that the entirety of the project was not underwritten by Transport Scotland, therefore the possible costs to the Council in the event of unforeseen circumstances was unknown. It was explained that 80% of the project was underwritten by Transport Scotland and the system of increased harbour dues to cover any additional costs was summarised, although if Transport Scotland did not agree to the terms, the proposal would have to be reviewed and approval sought for any amendments. In relation to risk, a significant factor was the need to undertake the work during winter to minimise economic disruption. More detailed costs would be brought to future committees once known; and
· officers were commended for their work on this complex project which provided vital connectivity to the Western Isles. It was important the project was not further delayed.
The Committee:-

i. NOTED the position; and 
ii. APPROVED the change to the outage period from 2021/22 to 2022/23.
13. Corran Narrows Update

Cunntas às Ùr mu Aiseag a’ Chorrain

Declaration of Interest - Mr A Henderson declared a non-financial interest in this item as the Chair of HiTRANS but, having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that his interest did not preclude him from taking part in the discussion.

There had been circulated Report No. ECI/34/20 dated 4 November 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment. 
During discussion, the following main points were considered:-

· the Project Manager was commended and support voiced for his continued secondment to the project, which had been technically and politically complex;

· the Government response was disappointing considering the importance of the Corran Narrows as a lifeline strategic route, with long detours when the service was out of action. Further engagement should be undertaken, with the possibility of inviting the relevant Minister to attend a meeting of the Committee to seek support for the capital investment required;

· it was vital that funding was sought to produce an up-to-date socio-economic impact study, and the support of all Members with this was welcomed;

· it was concerning that the main vessel was currently being refitted and the support vessel was fifty years old;

· the importance of using renewable energy was highlighted; and

· thanks were extended to previous Councillors, Dr M Foxley and Mr C King, who had campaigned extensively for the Corran Ferry service and to maintain fares at a reasonable level.
The Committee:-

i. NOTED that a letter was sent to the Cabinet Minister seeking approval to form a working group with officers from Transport Scotland, regarding the possibility of transferring over responsibility for the Corran ferry service in accordance with the principles set out in the Scottish Ferries Plan. The letter can be found in Appendix 1 of the report;

ii. NOTED that the Scottish Government had advised that they would require confirmation regarding the Council’s plans to fund the capital replacement of the vessels and slipways prior to the setting up of a formal working group to discuss any potential future transfer of responsibility. The responding letter from the Cabinet Minister can be found in Appendix 2 of the report;

iii. NOTED that the Corran Ferry Project would be included as part of the Council’s Capital Programme Review;

iv. AGREED to support the proposal for the new preferred Vessel and Infrastructure option - 2 x 25 car smaller hybrid vessels straight through (Ro-Ro) operation as detailed in Appendix 3 of the report;

v. NOTED the Vessel and Infrastructure general arrangements and analysis (including high-level capital costs) – Option A / Option B as detailed in Appendix 4 of the report;

vi. NOTED the requirement for the project managers secondment to be extended by 2 years (up to May 2023) to facilitate the ongoing discussions / negotiations with Transport Scotland / CMAL and other key stakeholders, and to ensure that links between the Local Community and Officers were maintained. Methods of delivery would be established, the necessary investment in the ferry service would be planned and a start date determined. The secondment would continue to be funded through the Corran Ferry trading account;

vii. NOTED that the project would be seeking funding to procure an external source to undertake a detailed report on the critical importance of the ferry to meeting the varied socio-economic needs of the fragile communities served by the Corran Ferry;

viii. NOTED a draft terms of reference for the Corran narrows fixed link working group were with relevant ward members for their consideration; and

ix. NOTED the information in previous reports – 

· Corran Narrows Update (Item 7 in background papers); and

· Corran Ferry Options Appraisal (Item 20 in background papers).
14. Annual Report under Public Bodies Climate Change Duties 2019/20  

Aithisg Bhliadhnail fo Dhleastanasan Atharrachadh Gnàth-shìde nam Buidhnean Poblach 2019/20
Declaration of Interest: Mr D Rixson declared a non-financial interest in this item as the Council’s representative to the Lochaber Environmental Group but, having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that his interest did not preclude his involvement in discussion.
There had been circulated Report No. ECI/35/20 dated 12 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer for Economy & Infrastructure. 

During discussion, the following main points were considered:-

· the 10% reduction in the Council’s carbon emissions in 2019/20 was welcomed.  It was queried how the targets going forward would be met as the distribution grid capacity constraints were having an impact on the ability of the Council to progress decarbonisation efforts. This was an issue that the Leader of the Council should explore with OFGEM;

· reference was made to the Highlands Adapts initiative which would deliver a place based partnership approach to climate change adaptation in collaboration with Community Planning Partners (CPP). It was advised that there had been comments made in the past regarding how variable these CPPs worked in different parts of Highland.  It was advised the CPP in Lochaber had not met in over 2 years, therefore there was a concern about depending on CPPs which were not working; 
· it was suggested that the Council’s own fleet of vehicles should be investigated at in terms of moving to a low carbon solution and how this could be done in practical terms and costs associated with it.  Other Partner agencies such as Police/Fire/Ambulance and public transport could also be taken into account in the approach to be taken to a low carbon solution for vehicles in Highland; and
· in terms of 3 initiatives to reduce the Council’s carbon emissions, the impact of Covid-19 would require the Council to look at its corporate estate and there would be opportunities to decarbonise and reduce our reliance on gas and oil.  Secondly, to look at the Council Fleet of 1100 vehicles the majority of which were diesel and look at alternatives, and lastly to look at the Council’s electricity consumption, particularly in the school estate.
Thereafter, the Committee AGREED that the 2019/20 report be submitted as part of the mandatory reporting process under the Public Bodies Climate Change Duties.

15. Annual Road Condition Report

Aithisg Bhliadhnail mu Staid nan Rathaidean

There had been circulated Report No. ECI/36/20 dated 7 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment. 

The Committee:-

i. NOTED the results of the Scottish Road Maintenance Condition Survey for 2019 and that our relative ranking had fallen from 25 to 26 position amongst Scottish Councils; and

ii. AGREED the report as a useful source of evidence for capital programming.

16. Biodiversity Duty Report 


Aithisg Dleastanas Bith-iomadachd

Declaration of Interest: Mr D Rixson declared a non-financial interest in this item as the Council’s representative to the Lochaber Environmental Group but, having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that his interest did not preclude his involvement in discussion.
There had been circulated Report No. ECI/37/20 dated 12 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment. 
During discussion, the following main points were considered:-

· the report suggested that improvements made for biodiversity inevitably resulted in positive action in tackling climate change but this was not always the case;

· engaging school pupils with biodiversity at an early stage was welcomed;

· deer management was important given the damage they could do to forests;

· the possibility of woodland and forest crofts was to be supported given the positive ecological impact; 

· prevention of wildfires was vital, especially this year where there had been a noticeable increase in wild camping;

· concern was expressed at non native species entering rivers and lochs and driving out the native ones and discussions with Fishery Boards would help to assess the impact and address this issue.  In particular, the wild atlantic salmon, whose numbers were in decline, were important to the Highland economy;
· the eradication of Japanese knotweed at the Charles Kennedy Building in Fort William was recognised.  Wildflowers too had been planted resulting in a magnificent display but it was disappointing that they weren’t perennials;
· the global importance of the Flow Country was acknowledged and there was an opportunity now to promote and raise awareness of this on a virtual basis;
· the work of the Countryside Rangers was applauded and which had included Beach Cleans.  These were popular in local communities and often the litter gathered was shared on social media.  In regard to the Fishing for Litter initiative it was hoped this could be promoted in a similar manner and funded appropriate.  The Chairman advised fellow Members that Highland Council was a member of KIMO, the Local Authorities International Environmental Organisation but funding for the Fishing for Litter had come from the European Union and the Scottish Government had agreed to continue the funding up until March 2021; and
· the report demonstrated the good work that the Council’s Environmental team were involved in and how we protected and encouraged our flora and fauna.
The Committee:-

i. APPROVED the Biodiversity Duty Report 2018-2020 for publication on the Council’s website by the end of December 2020; and
ii. NOTED the content and breadth of work related to biodiversity undertaken across the organisation, accepting that the report still needed to incorporate the work of the High Life Highland Rangers (following return from furlough) and might be subject to a number of presentational and typographical changes prior to publication.

17. Road Structures Annual Report 

Aithisg Bhliadhnail Structaran Rathaid
There had been circulated Report No. ECI/38/20 dated 22 September 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment. 
During discussion, the following main points were considered:-

· during the first half of the year only 22% of General Inspections had been carried out, another impact of Covid 19, and reassurance was sought, and provided, that the remainder of the inspections would be completed before the end of 2020/21.  A report on progress would be submitted to the next ECI Committee and more detailed localised reports were also being considered at Area Committees;
· the four additional Structures Technician posts were welcomed,  but it was questioned, as a result of climate change, if this would be sufficient.  The work the inspectors did was critical for the safe carriage of the public over the road and bridge network;
· the clava bridge was not included in the list but Members reported damage to the structure as a result of recent increased usage and there was concern about its stability long term.  To allay fears an inspection was requested;
· the Report allowed the Council to risk manage and identify problems but it was queried where information could be found on other bridges which needed attention.  Ideally such information should be included in this Report; 
· the Mill Burn had been used as a tool to make pupils aware not only of its history but of the impact of environmental matters;
· Members were assured that cattle grids were kept under review and, following consultation, were infilled if they were no longer necessary; and
· the Council was responsible for the footbridges crossing the River Ness and there were insufficient resources available to maintain them.
The Committee NOTED:-

i. the position of the Bridge Stock Condition Indicators in Highland; and

ii. the current position in Highland in relation to the number of structures inspections undertaken and an update on progress would be provided at the next meeting as well as local reporting to Area Committees.  
18. Northern Roads Collaboration Joint Committee – 2019/20 Annual Report Co-Chomataidh Co-obrachadh nan Rathaidean a Tuath – Aithisg Bhliadhnail

There had been circulated Report No ECI/39/20 dated 12 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.
There had been ministerial cognisance of the good work undertaken by the Joint Committee and the benefits of continued collaboration would be evident in the coming years.  Referring to the topics which the Joint Committee had considered, the use of recycled plastic in road surfacing was highlighted, something for which Members had previously indicated their support and it was hoped this initiative could be trialled in Highland.  Various suggestions were made as to whether this should be on housing estate roads or pavements but the car park in Nairn which had used this technique had, to date, fared well.
The Committee NOTED:-

i. the Annual report from the Northern Roads Collaboration Joint Committee as attached at Appendix 1 of the report; 

ii. the continued role of Highland Council in providing the Finance Officer for the Joint Committee; and

iii. that it was intended that the Economy and Infrastructure Committee would continue to receive an annual report on performance activities annual achievements of the Joint Committee.
19. Minutes

  Geàrr-chunntas

The Committee NOTED Minutes of the Planning Applications Committees (PAC) for:-

i. North PAC –   5 August 2020; 
ii. South PAC – 18 August 2020;
iii. North PAC – 15 September 2020;

and, APPROVED:-
iv. Harbours Management Board of 16 October 2020; and
v. City Region Deal Monitoring Group of 19 October 2020.
20.  Exclusion of the Public
  Às-dùnadh a’ Phobaill 

The Committee RESOLVED that, under Section 50A (4) of the Local Government (Scotland) Act 1973, the public be excluded from the meeting for the following items on the grounds that they involved the likely disclosure of exempt information as defined in Part 1 of Schedule 7A of the Act, the relevant paragraphs being shown.
21.  Property Transactions Monitoring Report                                       


Aithisg Sgrùdaidh Ghnothachasan Seilbhe
Paragraphs 6 and 9 
Declaration of Interest: Mr D Rixson declared a non-financial interest in this item as the Council’s representative to Lochaber Housing Association but, having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that his interest did not preclude his involvement in discussion.
There had been circulated to Members only Report No. ECI/40/2020 dated 8 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.
The Committee NOTED the monitoring statements for General Fund and Property Account transactions as approved by the Head of Development and Regeneration under delegated authority as well the Budgeted Sales for 2020/2021 and beyond.

22.  Housing Development Initiatives                                                 


Iomairtean Leasachaidh Taigheadais

Paragraphs 6 and 9 
Declarations of Interest: 
Mr D Rixson declared a non-financial interest in this item as the Council’s representative to Lochaber Housing Association but, having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that his interest did not preclude his involvement in discussion.
Mrs T Robertson declared a non-financial interest in this item as a Council appointee to the Highland Housing Association but having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that her interest did not preclude her from taking part in the discussion.

Mr J McGillivray declared a non-financial interest in this item as a Director of Dornoch & District Community Association but, having applied the test outlined in Paragraphs 5.2 and 5.3 of the Councillors’ Code of Conduct, concluded that his interest did not preclude him from taking part in the discussion.
There had been circulated to Members only Report No. ECI/41/20 dated 22 October 2020 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.

Having acknowledged the work of officers during Covid-19, the Committee AGREED the recommendations.

23. Passenger, School and Community Transport

Còmhdhail Luchd-siubhail, Sgoile is Coimhearsnachd

Paragraphs 6 and 9 

There had been circulated Report No. ECI/42/20 by the Executive Chief Officer Infrastructure and Environment.
Following discussion, the Committee AGREED the recommendations.
The meeting ended at 3.20 pm.
*








